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Northeastern Region NMRA 

Board of Directors Meeting 

Tuesday, September 29, 2015 

 

 

President John Doehring called the meeting to order at 7:44 pm. 

 

This meeting was conducted using “GoToMeeting” software over the internet and telephone.  

 

Present at the meeting were President John Doehring and Directors Steve McMullin, Steve 

Erickson, Kevin Katta, Bill Brown and James Van Bokkelen.  Directors Gerald Abegg and 

Robert Dennis were excused from the meeting.  NER Treasurer Peter McKenney, NER Model 

Contest Chair Ken May and NER Secretary (waiting for Northeastern Region (NER) NMRA 

Board of Director’s (BOD) confirmation) Chip Faulter were also in attendance.  A quorum being 

present, the meeting could proceed. 

 

President Doehring stated that the agenda would be as previously e-mailed to the BOD.  

President Doehring called for any proposed changes to the agenda.  Several Directors stated they 

had additions.  President Doehring stated that those items would be dealt with at the end of the 

meeting.  The agenda is included in these minutes as Attachment (1). 

 

President Doehring provided brief opening comments.  Summarizing, President Doehring stated 

that he intended to use the “GoToMeeting” software platform for virtual meetings going forward 

courtesy of his employer.  This platform would not restrict the number people calling in as the 

previous platform had.  President Doehring also stated that he intended to continue having virtual 

BOD meetings every couple months until he felt the BOD had caught up on issues and 

established a “plan ahead.” 

 

The minutes of the August 4, 2015 NER NMRA BOD had been taken by Peter McKenney and a 

draft e-mailed to the BOD several days after the meeting.  President Doehring asked if there 

were any proposed changes to these minutes.  There were none.  President Doehring also stated 

he had received a draft of meeting minutes for the same meeting from outgoing secretary Chip 

Stevens.  President Doehring asked for motion to approve the “Peter McKenney minutes”.    A 

motion to approve the “Peter McKenney minutes” as written was made by Director Van 



 

 

2 

 

Bokkelen and seconded by Director McMullin.  The vote to accept was unanimous.  President 

Doehring took responsibility to review the “Chip Stevens minutes” and propose any 

required changes to the “Peter McKenney minutes” at the next BOD meeting (December, 1 

2015). 

 

President Doehring called for BOD confirmation of his appointments to key NER NMRA 

positions.  The following appointments were proposed by President Doehring: 

 

 Immediate Past President   George “Scooter” Youst 

 Secretary     Kenneth “Chip” Faulter 

 Webmaster     William “Bill” Poor 

 Ad Hoc Investment Committee  Vin Gallogly 

       James Van Bokkelen 

       Charles “Chip” Stevens 

       Larry Cannon 

       Peter McKenney 

 

Director Brown moved that the entire slate of appointments be confirmed as proposed by 

President Doehring. The motion was seconded by Director Van Bokkelen and was approved by 

unanimous vote. 

 

There was further discussion regarding the appointed positions.  Summarizing: 

¶ President Doehring will be the President for the remainder of his ǇǊŜŘŜŎŜǎǎƻǊΩǎ term 
(2018). 

¶ As decided at the August 4, 2015 BOD meeting, the President could appoint a Vice 
President to fill the current vacancy, subject to approval by the BOD. 

¶ President Doehring is seeking candidates for the Vice President position as this time.  One 
of the key responsibilities of this position will be to re-invigorate the Division 
Superintendent/President meeting. 

¶ President Doehring would like the Webmaster position to be supported by a team of 
several (2 to 4) individuals to spread the workload and provide back-ups to the Webmaster. 

¶ Director Katta asked if there was going to be any issue with the NER NMRA website with 
tŀǎǘ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ ¸ƻǳǎǘ ǎǘŜǇǇƛƴƎ ŘƻǿƴΚ  tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ 5ƻŜƘǊƛƴƎ ǎŀƛŘ ǘƘŜ ǎƛƳǇƭŜ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ǿŀǎ άƴƻΦέ 
However, Webmaster Poor and President Doehring have discussed a multi-phase plan to 
updating the NER NMRA website.  This would include a near term effort to make all content 
current and accurate, and a longer term effort to move to a new platform.  All of this to be 
done with BOD approval and full knowledge of links, etc. that would need to be dealt with. 

¶ Several Directors stated that there had been issues with notifications of the availability on-
line of the most recent issue of The Coupler.  President Doehring took responsibility to 
review this issue with Webmaster Poor and advise the BOD at or before the next BOD 
meeting on December 1, 2015. 

 

Plans were finalized for the NER meetings at the Mid-Eastern Region Convention on October 

22-25, 2015 in Mt. Laurel, NJ.  Summarizing this discussion: 
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¶ The schedule currently states that the NER Annual General Membership Meeting and 
Awards Ceremony will be conducted on Sunday October 25, 2015 from 1000 to 1100 in 
Ballroom C of the host hotel. 

¶ 3 events need to take place during this time slot 
o NER Annual General Membership Meeting (approx. 45 min should be allotted) 
o NER Awards Contest Announcement (3 prizes:  Best-in-Show, 2nd Highest Point 

Total and Best New Modeler, 5 to 10 min should be allotted) 
o NER Achievement Program (AP) Awards (15 min should be allotted) 

¶ The time slot is very tight.  A LDSIG clinic precedes our time slot and is scheduled to end at 
0930.  There is nothing scheduled after 1100.  President Doehring took responsibility to 
discuss the issue with the MER convention organizers asap to be able to start before 1000 
or be able to use the room until 1130, and advise all concerned (especially Director Brown 
and Ken May) of the plan ahead. 

¶ The MER convention organizers would like to use the NER convention equipment (screen, 
projectors, etc.  Past President Youst has this equipment in his possession.  Director Brown 
and Ken May will contact Past President Youst and figure out the best way to get this 
equipment to the convention. 

¶ Director Brown has been contacting AP award winners to determine if they are coming to 
the convention for planning purposes.  Attendance seems to be around 50%. 

¶ Ken May stated that the Model Contest will be judged using the NMRA National structure 
and procedure, and the Photo Contest will be by popular vote. 

¶ There was general discussion about getting more interest in an AP Award for Photos. 

 

President Doehring called for the standard reports: 

¶ Treasurer Report  ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊ aŎYŜƴƴŜȅ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ŀ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ LƴǘŜǊƛƳ wŜǇƻǊǘ ŘŀǘŜŘ 
September 27, 2015 via e-mail to the BOD in advance of this meeting.  Discussion centered 
upon the Audit Committee Opinions and Recommendations from their letter dated August 
11, 2015, especially that the NER Convention finances are not under the direct control of 
ǘƘŜ b9w ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΦ  ¢ƘŜ .h5 ǘƻƻƪ ǘƘŜ !ǳŘƛǘ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ 
advisement.  Treasurer McKenney took responsibility to further review the Audit 
/ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ hǇƛƴƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ wŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴǎΣ ŀƴŘ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴǎ ƻƴ 
how to proceed with at least an update at the December 1, 2015 BOD meeting.  Director 
Yŀǘǘŀ ƳƻǾŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘs dated July 29, 2015 and September 27, 2015 both 
be accepted as written.  The motion was seconded by Director Van Bokkelen and approved 
ōȅ ǳƴŀƴƛƳƻǳǎ ǾƻǘŜΦ  ¢ƘŜ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ ǿƛǘh the Audit Committee letter is included in 
these minutes as Attachment (2). 

¶ Office Manager Report  President Doehring did not ask Office manager Harlow for 
a report. 

¶ NER Convention Chair Report  President Doehring is currently filling this open 
position on a temporary basis and opened generŀƭ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎƛƻƴ ōȅ ŀǎƪƛƴƎ ά²ƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜ b9w 
should go after 2016 in Albany, NY?έ  Through informal discussions, President Doehring 
believes there is potential for an NER convention in northern NJ in 2017 and another in 
Newport, RI in November of 2018.  Director Katta stated the Sunrise Division would be 
interested in co-hosting a northern NJ convention with the Garden State Division.  Ken May 
stated that the host hotel for the Albany convention is looking for a deposit to hold the 
date.  President Doehring requested confirmation of the following key convention 
positions: 
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o NER Convention Treasurer Roger Oliver 
o NER Convention Registrar Gerry Covino 

Director Van Bokkelen moved that the BOD confirm both appointments as proposed by 
President Doehring.  The motion was seconded by Director Katta and approved by unanimous 
vote.  The BOD also agreed that it will begin the process of promoting the 2016 NER Convention 
in Albany, NY. 

¶ Audit Committee Report This report was previously discussed during the 
ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΦ 

¶ !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘǎ 
o Long Island/NYC Director Katta stated that during the recent Sunrise 

Division BOD meeting, a request was made to modify the AP policy and rules to 
allow NER Division Superintendents/Presidents to earn Association Official AP 
Award credits similar to that accrued by an NER Director.  Director Brown stated 
that in other regions of the NMRA, Division Superintendents/Presidents are voting 
ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŀǘ ǊŜƎƛƻƴΩǎ .h5, and hence earn the Association Official AP Award 
credits.  General discussion ensued that there had been several discussions in 
regard to re-organizing the NER in this manner in the past.  Director Erickson 
suggested that this discussion should be included as part of the strategic planning 
initiative.  Director Katta also informed that there will be a change of Presidents in 
the   Sunrise Trail Division.  President Doehring asked that Director Katta provide 
him with an e-mail stating the particulars. 

o New York State  No report 
o CT/RI  Director Erickson reported that he will be going to the next Nutmeg 

Division meeting.  Also, the Second Annual Little Rhody Model Train Show is 
scheduled for Sunday October 18, 2015 at the Pawtucket, RI armory and that 84 
vendor tables had been booked to date.  Director Erickson also reported   about 
possible future joint activities between the Nutmeg and Little Rhody Divisions. 

o Canada  Director McMullin reported that he is also now the Vice President 
of NMRA/Canada replacing Clark Kooning (MMR) who has moved up to NMRA 
Headquarters as Vice President of Administration.  Director McMullin advised the 
BOD that all Canadians who join the NMRA also automatically join NMRA/Canada. 

o MA No report 
o NJ No report 
o Northern New England  Director Van Bokkelen reported that the Seacoast 

Division was a co-sponsor of the 2016 National Narrow Gauge Convention in 
Augusta, ME and was instrumental in organizing the first Maine Model Railroad 
Layout Tour the weekend of Sept 19 and 20, 2015.  Director Van Bokkelen also 
reported that the Seacoast Division members continue to make good progress on 
AP awards including new Master Model railroader Tom Oxnard. 

¶ Achievement Program Report  Director Brown provided a written report 
subsequent to the meeting which is included in these minutes as Attachment (3).  
Summarizing, it has been a very productive time for AP Award since the last NER 
Convention with a total of 46 awards and 3 Master Model Railroaders being earned.  
Director Brown also stated that he experiences about $800 of expense in managing the AP 
on a yearly basis.  He submits receipts for reimbursement about twice a year but that 
means he is always several hundred dollars out of pocket.  One way to solve this might be a 
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debit card against the NER account to cover these expenses.  Treasurer McKenney took 
responsibility to discuss the issue with Director Brown offline. 

 
Strategic Planning Process President Doehring called for the creation of an ad hoc Strategic 
Planning Committee with Director Erickson as Chairman.  Director Van Bokkelen moved that 
the NER BOD establish an ad hoc Strategic Planning Committee with Director Erickson as 
Chairman.  Director McMullin seconded the motion which passed by unanimous vote.  The BOD 
agreed that the initial committee will develop the plan of action and milestones, and that more 
people would be brought in to the planning process once the plan of action is in place.  No 
timeline was established for accomplishment of this work.  Director Brown suggested that a 
άōŀƭŀƴŎŜŘέ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ōŜ ŜǎǘŀōƭƛǎƘŜŘ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘƛƴƎ ŀƭƭ constituencies of the Region.  President 
Doehring further noted that he has performed some analysis upon the recent NER survey data, 
and needs to share this information with the Strategic Planning Committee and this BOD, and 
then figure out how to present and engage members at the division level.  
 
President Doehring stated that there is opportunity for NER members to serve on NER 
committees as chairman or members, and he is looking for 4 to 5 candidates from each division 
to fill all of these positions.  President Doehring feels we may have not been asking the right 
people or at the right levels in the past.  President Doehring assigned an action item to each 
NER Director to discuss with each of their Division Superintendents/Presidents, and that this 
will  be an agenda item at the next NER BOD meeting. 
 
Director Brown stated that an improved process needs to be put in place to find and feed 
articles to The Coupler.  Also, Jeff Paston may be interested in assuming The Coupler Editor 
position from President Doehring.  Director Brown will discuss this further with Jeff. 
 
Director Brown also stated that it is important for reports or other required information be e-
mailed to the individual Directors and other officers in advance of on-line meetings as there is 
no opportunity to pass paper at the meeting. 
 
Secretary Faulter stated it was his intention to create a draft of the BOD minutes within a 
couple days of the meeting.  This draft would be provided to President Doehring for his 
courtesy (executive chop) with an expected turnaround of a couple of days.  At that point, the 
revised draft will be sent to the entire NER BOD for their comment and information with an 
expected turnaround of one week.  At that point, the final draft minutes will be posted on the 
NER website. 
 

President Doehring called for adjournment at 9:36pm. 
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Attachment (1) 

 

 

NORTHEASTERN REGION OF THE NMRA  

Board of Directors Meeting 

September 29, 2015 

Online via JoinMe.com 

Meeting Agenda 

 

1. Call to order 7:30 pm 

2. Opening comments 

3. Review of minutes of August 4, 2015 meeting 

4. Appointments- Doehring 

a. LƳƳŜŘƛŀǘŜ tŀǎǘ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΥ DŜƻǊƎŜ ά{ŎƻƻǘŜǊέ ¸ƻǳǎǘ 

b. {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΥ YŜƴƴŜǘƘ ά/ƘƛǇέ CŀǳƭǘŜǊ 

c. Webmaster: William Poor 

d. !Ř ƘƻŎ LƴǾŜǎǘƳŜƴǘ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΥ ±ƛƴ DŀƭƭƻƎƭȅΣ WŀƳŜǎ ±ŀƴ .ƻƪƪŜƭŜƴΣ /ƘŀǊƭŜǎ ά/ƘƛǇέ 

Stevens, Larry Cannon, and Peter McKenney 

5. Mid-Eastern Region Convention October 22-25- Stevens/Brown 

a. NER Annual Meeting and Awards Ceremony Oct. 25 at 10:00 am in Ballroom C of The 

Hotel ML. 

6. Reports: 

a. Treasurer- McKenney 

b. Office Manager- Harlow 

c. NER Convention Chair- Doehring  

d. Audit Committee- Covino/Barry 

e. !ǊŜŀ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǊŜŀǎ 

7. Strategic Planning Process- Doehring/Erickson 

8. Input from Area Directors on candidates for NER committee chairs and membership 

9. Other 

10. Preparation and assignments for next meeting, December 1, 2015 
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Attachment (2) 

 
To:  Board of Directors, Northeastern Region of the NMRA 

Copy:  NER Audit Committee 

From:  Peter McKenney, Treasurer 

Date:  September 27, 2015 

 

Treasurer’s Interim Report 

 

In general, the financial condition of the NER is good.  The cash balance is $4,291, which is 

adequate and on-target.  The investment portfolio declined $2,827 (5.4%) in value in August 

during the recent “market correction,” reminding us that investment management is an on-going 

responsibility and should become a regular function.   

 

Here are some specific items: 

 

¶ ¢ƘŜ baw! ŘƛǎǘǊƛōǳǘŜŘ ϷмΣпфн άǊŜƎƛƻƴ ǊŜōŀǘŜ ǊŜƳƛǘǘŀƴŎŜέ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ b9w ƛƴ ŜŀǊƭȅ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ 
and these funds were distributed on September 15 to the NER active divisions pursuant 
to the policy adopted by the NER board. 

¶ ¢ƘŜ ŘƛǾƛǎƛƻƴǎΩ ǎƘŀǊŜ ƻŦ ƎǊƻǿǘƘ ƛƴ ŎŜǊǘŀƛƴ b9w ŀǎǎŜǘǎ ŦƻǊ ŦƛǎŎŀƭ ȅŜŀǊ ŜƴŘŜŘ WǳƴŜΣ нлмрΣ 
$420, was allocated and distributed to the divisions per the distribution policy, and per 
the instructions of President Doehring, on September 15, 2015. 

¶ The NER Audit Committee issued its report for the periods of the six months ended June 
30, 2013, and the year ended June 30, 2014 (copy attached) and the committee has 
received from me the materials to conduct their audit of fiscal year ended June 30, 
2015.  The bylaws call for their report to be presented at the Annual Meeting (to be held 
October 25 in Mt. Laurel, NJ). 

¶ Pursuant to my recommendation in my Annual Report, President Doehring will be 
appointing an ad hoc Investment Committee to address the following issues: 

o Consider the proposal by the current money manager, Larry Fann of RBC Wealth 
Management, for transferring all invested funds from 8 mutual funds to one of 
[ŀǊǊȅΩǎ ŎǳǎǘƻƳƛȊŜŘ ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ŦǳƴŘǎ ŀƴŘ ƳŀƪŜ ŀ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
Board 

o ReǾƛŜǿ ǘƘŜ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ b9w άLƴǾŜǎǘƳŜƴǘ tƘƛƭƻǎƻǇƘȅ ϧ DǳƛŘŜƭƛƴŜǎΣέ b9w 9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ 
Handbook, Treasurer Duties, Section 10, pages 3-4, and recommend revisions or 
possible replacement to the Board 

o Make any other recommendations as to managing or monitoring the NER 
invested assets. 

¶ During discussion with the NER Audit Committee members, two questions arose: 
o Does the NER have a reporting requirement to the state of New Jersey in 

addition to filing its Annual Report?  Of particular interest was whether the NER 
needed to fƛƭŜ ŀǎ ŀ ŎƘŀǊƛǘŀōƭŜ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴ ǳƴŘŜǊ bŜǿ WŜǊǎŜȅΩǎ /ƘŀǊƛǘŀōƭŜ 
Registration and Investigation Act.  Upon reading that statute, it appears to me 
that the NER does not need to file thereunder because the NER does not receive 
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ά/ƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴǎέ ƻǊ άDǊƻǎǎ /ƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴǎέ ŀǎ ŘŜŦƛƴŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ !ŎǘΣ ƴƻǊ ŘƻŜǎ ƛǘ ǎƻƭƛŎƛǘ 
donations, certainly not from the public.  Chip Stevens has identified a lawyer 
who will be at The Delaware Turn convention who may have helpful insight into 
this issue, also. 

o Does the NER qualify for filing the IRS Form 990-bΣ ǘƘŜ ǎƛƳǇƭƛŦƛŜŘ όάǇƻǎǘŎŀǊŘέύ 
form, after taking into account all of its revenue which includes convention 
revenue?  ¢ƘŜ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ƛǎ άȅŜǎΦέ  DǊƻǎǎ ǊŜŎŜƛǇǘǎ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ ōŜ άƴƻǊƳŀƭƭȅέ ōŜƭƻǿ 
$50,000 to qualify for this simplified filing.  During its last two fiscal years, the 
b9wΩǎ ǊŜǾŜƴǳŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ǇǳǊǇƻǎŜ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ǿŜƭƭ-below $50,000, even when 
counting convention revenue.  This is a three-year test (average of past three 
years), also, so the result should not change for several more years. 

¶ A baƴƪ ǊŜǎƻƭǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘΩǎ ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴǎ ƳŀŘŜ ŀǘ ƛǘǎ !ǳƎǳǎǘ пΣ нлмрΣ 
meeting was prepared by Androscoggin Bank, signed by Peter McKenney and Larry 
Cannon and forwarded to President Doehring for his signature and submission to the 
bank. 

 

 

Attachments: 

1. Audit Committee Report 
2. Interim NER Financial Statements as of Sept. 16, 2015 (balances unchanged on Sept. 27) 
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Attachment (3) 

Achievement Program Report September 29, 2015 
By Bill Brown 
 
We have reached that time again where we are preparing for the Fall Northeastern Region Convention 
and our recognition ceremony for all those members that earned AP certificates since our last 
convention in 2014. I am writing this during the last week in SŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ ƛƴ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ άƧƻƛƴǘέ 
convention with the Mid-Eastern Region, October 22-25 in Mount Laurel New Jersey, knowing you will 
read this in The Coupler probably after the fact. We need to recognize the great work of our Division AP 
Chairs as we are honoring 29 people this year who earned 46 different AP awards. Of those awards, the 
pinnacle is obviously the naming of three new Master Model Railroaders:  Bruce DeYoung, Tom Oxnard 
and David Metal. Way to go guys!  
 
In addition we must congratulate The Seacoast Division and the Co Chairs, Larry Cannon and Tom 
Oxnard, as their division topped the list with 11 certificates earned this go-around. Next doing 
outstanding work are The Garden State and Little Rhody Divisions with 9 apiece. These three divisions 
constituted 63% of all awards earned by our 11 active divisions. Surely they each have lots to be proud 
of.  
 
.Ŝƭƻǿ ŀǊŜ ƳƻǊŜ ŘŜǘŀƛƭǎ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ !t !ǿŀǊŘǎΦ 
 
AP Awards By Division 
Seacoast ς 11 
Garden State ς 9 
Little Rhody ς 9 
HUB - 7 
Sunrise Trail ς 4 
Nutmeg ς 2 
Central New York ς 1 
Hudson Berkshire ς 1 
Metro North ς 1 
Green Mountain ς 1 
Hudson Valley ς 1 
 
AP Awards By Category 
Master Model Railroaders ς 3 
Association Volunteer ς 10 
Civil Engineer ς 5 
Scenery ς 5 
Electrical Engineer ς 4 
Structures ς 4 
Author ς 4 
Chief Dispatcher ς 2 
Cars ς 2 
Association Official ς 1 
Golden Spike - 6 
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Award Winners  
 
 

Name Town State Award Division 

Drew James Baldwinsville NY Electrical CNY 

Fred Dellaiacono Oakland NJ Scenery Garden State 

Fred Dellaiacono Oakland NJ Electrical Garden State 

Fred Dellaiacono Oakland NJ Structures Garden State 

Robert Dennis Staten Island NY Volunteer Garden State 

Robert Dennis Staten Island NY Electrical Garden State 

Robert Dennis Staten Island NY Golden Spike Garden State 

Fred Dellaiacono Oakland NJ Civil Garden State 

Bruce De Young West Milford NJ Civil Garden State 

Bruce De Young West Milford NJ 
Master Model 
RR Garden State 

Glenn Glasstetter Richmond VT Scenery Green Mt 

John Doehring Pepperell MA Volunteer HUB 

Andy Reynolds Brewster MA Volunteer HUB 

Arthur Ellis Bedford MA Volunteer HUB 

James Van Bokkelen Amesbury  MA Civil Engineer HUB 

Charles Stevens Plymouth MA Assn Official HUB 

Gerald Covino Hollis NH Golden Spike HUB 

Gerald Covino Hollis NH Assn Volunteer HUB 

William Rooke Plattsburgh NY Author Hud Berk 

Justin Maguire Barrington RI Author Lit Rhody 

Susan Osberg Coventry RI Structures Lit Rhody 

David Dekonski No Providence RI Electrical Lit Rhody 

David Kiley Swansea MA Golden Spike Little Rhody 

Justin Maguire Barrington RI Civil Little Rhody 

Brian Osberg Coventry RI Structures Little Rhody 

David Dekonski N Providence RI Volunteer Little Rhody 

Brian Osberg Coventry RI Scenery Little Rhody 

Susan Osberg Coventry RI Scenery Little Rhody 

Scott Russell Sandy Hook CT Volunteer Metro North 

Jeff Hanke Cheshire Ct Volunteer Nutmeg 

Van S Fehr Avon CT Volunteer Nutmeg 

Rick Mills Berwick  ME Golden Spike Seacoast 

Erich Whitney Derry NH Dispatcher Seacoast 

Keith Shoneman Acton MA Scenery Seacoast 

Mike Grahame Stratham NH Golden Spike Seacoast 

Mike Grahame Stratham NH Volunteer Seacoast 

Robert Bennett South China ME Cars Seacoast 

Robert Bennett South China ME Structures Seacoast 

Robert Bennett South China ME Author Seacoast 

Lucien Champagne Kennebunkport MA Golden Spike Seacoast 
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Thomas Oxnard Exeter NH 
Chief 
Dispatcher Seacoast 

Thomas Oxnard Exeter NH 
Master Model 
RR Seacoast 

David Metal Melville NY Civil Engineer Sunrise Trail 

Ed Koehler Bayside NY Author Sunrise Trail 

David Metal Melville NY Cars Sunrise Trail 

David Metal Melville NY 
Master Model 
RR Sunrise Trail 

 


